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                 5th December 2003

Dear Mr Chapman

Re:
St Albans Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance on Affordable    Housing 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document relating to affordable housing provision. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could amend your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy and housing matters, in order to ensure that any correspondence to the HBF is sent directly to me at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the Draft SPG document the HBF would also like to make the following brief points:

8.0 USING HOUSING ASSOCIATIONS

In relation to the provision of affordable housing the Council states its belief that Housing Associations are the most effective supplier and that its strong preference is to work with some of those that are active in the area.

The HBF would point out that the Government’s new Housing Act may exclude smaller housing associations and give private house builders, as well as larger housing associations, hundreds of millions of pounds to build the affordable homes it wants. This major shift of channeling taxpayers’ money into private industry forms the centre of the Housing Bill in the November 2003 Queen’s Speech. Ministers have decided on the move after heeding complaints from private industry saying there is little incentive to build lower cost homes and because of delays in planning.
9.3 The proportion of Affordable Housing 

The section refers to a target level of 35% affordable housing provision being set as a consequence of the Council’s 2002 Housing Needs Assessment Study. Paragraph 9.9.3 states that “whilst the proportions identified above are a basis for negotiation, the large scale of need identified in the 2002 HNS indicates that these figures will most likely be required for developments” (my emphasis).

It is implied that the planning system (via developer planning obligations) is both responsible and capable of addressing the Authority’s housing needs. The Government has made it quite clear that the development industry can only be expected to deliver a certain amount of affordable housing provision. It certainly does not see it as being the only source. The Council places great weight upon the results of its 2002 Housing Needs Assessment. However, the Assessment has not been scrutinised as part of the development plan process to assess its findings and data sources to see if they are up to date and accurate (e.g. do they take account of the 2001 census population figures). 

The text completely disregards government guidance that requires that the development viability of sites has to be an important consideration in the determination of planning applications. Consequently, all developer requirements including affordable housing provision have to be assessed in the light of this. If the Council is now saying that 35% affordable housing provision will be required than it is seeking to use SPG to revise and supersede its affordable housing policy in its own Adopted Local plan. This of course is not permitted under planning legislation.

9.4 The Type of Affordable Housing
Paragraph 9.4.1 refers to affordable housing that “…in practice this will usually comprise subsidised housing in the form of rented or shared equity housing controlled by a Registered Social Landlord such as a Housing Association”. 

This statement is considered to run contrary to the guidance set out in Circular 6/98 and the proposed changes to PPG3 which emphasise the importance of avoiding tenure prescription and incorporating flexibility in delivery. The Government is keen to ensure that Local Authorities have full regard to addressing the full range of housing needs of their whole populations rather than just concentrating almost entirely on social rented accommodation which is what many Council’s and their Housing Needs Assessments have tended to do so in the recent past.

9.6 The Location of Affordable Housing – On-site provision
Paragraph 9.6.4 states that “…the Council will normally require that the affordable housing units are constructed and transferred to the approved Registered Social Landlord before the occupation of 50% of the market units…”. Again this seeks to restrict provision to RSL’s contrary to Government advice which is seeking to maximise innovative and flexible new types of affordable housing provision.

Furthermore, no justification is given as to why the affordable housing units should be constructed and transferred prior to the occupation of 50% of the market units. This may well adversely impact upon the viability of some sites given that the developer will often need the funds from the market units sold to cross-subsidise the affordable housing units.

9.8 Delivering Affordable Housing – Use of Registered Social Landlords
Paragraph 9.8.1 suggests that it is for the Council to prescribe the most appropriate RSL with stock and management capacity in the District. This is not the case. Government guidance is clear that developers can now utilise many various avenues for delivering affordable housing.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner (Eastern Region)

